

Dear Member of Congress,

When the Supreme Court overturned and buried *Roe v. Wade*, the majority opinion rightly said that the American people—through their elected representatives—will determine our nation's abortion policy. The American people responded by electing a pro-life majority to the people's House, and Members have a duty to advance the cause of life in 2023.

We write to urge you to exercise Congress's constitutional authority to legislate abortion policy at the federal level and pursue a robust pro-life agenda. The measures outlined below are the initial steps towards our ultimate goal: an America where every person is protected and welcomed in both life and law, from conception. The policies we highlight are the floor, not the ceiling, of what we expect from a pro-life majority in the House of Representatives:

Congress must recognize that every abortion ends a human life and should pass the Heartbeat Protection Act, which shines a light on the undeniable innocence and humanity of unborn children.

Congress must protect babies who survive abortions. The Born-Alive Abortion Survivors Protection Act would require that infants born alive after an abortion receive proper medical care and hold providers who fail to do so legally accountable. Currently, many abortion survivors are vulnerable to neglect and death, especially in abortion sanctuary states. This is inhumane and unacceptable.

Congress must protect unborn children with Down syndrome from abortion. The Protecting Individuals with Down Syndrome Act would affirm that no child should be killed in the womb just for being diagnosed with Down syndrome. The abortion rate for babies diagnosed with (or suspected of having) Down syndrome is around 90 percent. Surely most Members of Congress can agree that these wonderful little girls and boys deserve the chance to live.

Congress must limit the interstate flow of dangerous abortion drugs. With the current patchwork of laws, abortion sanctuary states and rogue abortion-pill pushers are working to undermine states that protect women and unborn babies from these pills. Last year, the Biden Administration weakened FDA protocols to allow women to receive abortion pills by mail and without a doctor's exam. These DIY abortions put women's health and safety at risk. Congress should stop the FDA's reckless, ideologically motivated policies. The SAVE Moms and Babies Act is a start.

Congress must end taxpayer funding for abortions—and the abortion industry, led by Planned Parenthood—once and for all. In recent months, the Biden Administration has ignored federal law by promoting abortions with tax dollars through the Departments of Health and Human Services, Defense, and Veterans Affairs. Meanwhile, Planned Parenthood still nets over half a billion dollars from taxpayers every year. Beyond annual appropriations riders, Congress should make abortion-funding restrictions permanent. The No Taxpayer Funding for Abortion Act, the Abortion Insurance Full Disclosure Act, and the Protecting Life and Taxpayers Act would accomplish these goals.

Congress must protect conscience rights for Americans who decline to assist with or fund abortion. Such protections have long existed in federal law, but the current and former Administrations have been negligent in enforcing them. The Conscience Protection Act would provide those who refuse to support abortions with a private right of action. That means that they can have their day in court rather than being wholly at the mercy of bureaucrats in the federal government.

The policies outlined above should also be a springboard for hearings and congressional oversight. Furthermore, Congress should ensure annual re-enactment of every existing pro-life appropriations rider, including the Hyde, Helms, Smith, Dornan, and Weldon amendments.

As Justice Brett Kavanaugh observed in the *Dobbs* decision, the Constitution leaves the abortion question to "the people and their elected representatives to resolve through the democratic process in the States *or Congress*." (Emphasis added.) With several states pledging massive resistance to the *Dobbs* decision, congressional silence on the fundamental human right to life is not an option. Members cannot squander the opportunity to advance policies that protect innocent life in the first Congress to convene in post-*Roe* America.

Sincerely,

Kevin Roberts

President,

The Heritage Foundation

Jessica Anderson, Executive Director, Heritage Action for America Marjorie Dannenfelser President, Susan B. Anthony Pro-Life America

Catherine Glenn Foster President and CEO, Americans United for Life

(Signatories continue on following pages)

Jeanne F. Mancini

President, March for Life Action

Ryan T. Anderson, Ph.D.

President, The Ethics and Public

Policy Center

Eva Andrade

President, Hawaii Family Forum

Julaine K. Appling

President, Wisconsin Family Action

Aaron Baer

President, Center for Christian Virtue

Brian Burch

President, CatholicVote

Craig DeRoche

President and CEO,

Family Policy Alliance

Donna Harrison, MD

CEO, American Association of Prolife

Obstetricians and Gynecologists

Kristan Hawkins

President, Students for Life Action

John Helmberger

CEO, Minnesota Family Council

Leah A. Jacobson

CEO and Founder, The Guiding

Star Project

F. Brent Leatherwood

President, Southern Baptist Ethics &

Religious Liberty Commission

Joshua McCaig

Founding President, Catholic

Bar Association

Gene Mills

President, Louisiana Family Forum

Cole Muzio

President, Frontline Policy Action

Penny Y. Nance

CEO and President, Concerned Women

for America

Lila Rose

Founder and President, Live Action

John Stemberger

President, Florida Family Action

Nicole Theis

President, Delaware Family

Policy Council

Grace-Marie Turner

President, Galen Institute

Kris Ullman

President, Eagle Forum

Steven White, MD,

President, Catholic Health Care

Leadership Alliance

Jason Yates

CEO, My Faith Votes

Karen Bowling

Executive Director, Nebraska

Family Alliance

Carroll Conley

Executive Director, Christian

Civic League of Maine

Timothy R. Head

Executive Director.

Faith & Freedom Coalition

Jeff Hewson

Executive Director,

Michigan Family Forum

Joshua D. Holdenried

Executive Director, Napa Legal

Andrew Hughes
Executive Director and CEO,
American Cornerstone Institute

Jason J. McGuire Executive Director, New Yorkers for Constitutional Freedoms

Paul Teller
Executive Director, Advancing American
Freedom

Jeffrey Barrows, DO, MA (Ethics) Senior Vice President, Christian Medical & Dental Associations

Tim Goeglein Vice President of External Relations, Focus on the Family Dean Nelson Vice President of Government Relations, Human Coalition

Brad Payne
Policy & Government Affairs Director,
Family Policy Institute of Washington

Tony Perkins President, Family Research Council

Anna Pilato Director of Federal Public Policy, The Christian Medical & Dental Associations